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 Berkeley City College

College Roundtable for Planning and Budgeting

MINUTES

Monday, October 22, 2018

Present:
Ramona Butler, Romina Contreras, Lisa R. Cook, Barbara Des Rochers, Barbara Godoy, Kuni Hay, Brenda Johnson,  Cora Leighton, Jennifer Lenahan, Kelly M. Pernell, Cynthia Reese, Shirley Slaughter, Rowena Tomaneng, Alejandria (Ally) Tomas, Joseph J. Bielanski, Jr.
Co-Chairs: 
Rowena Tomaneng, College President and Kelly Pernell, Academic Senate President 
	AGENDA AND DISCUSSION ITEMS

	1. Review Agenda

	The meeting was called to order by Co-Chair Tomaneng. Attendees were requested to review the agenda.
Motion:  Alejandria Tomas moved to approve the agenda.
Second by: Kuni Hay
All in favor

Opposed: None
Abstentions:  None

Co-Chair Tomaneng noted the agenda approved.


	2. Review Minutes from October 8, 2018 

	Co-Chair Tomaneng requested the review of the October 8th meeting minutes.
Motion: Alejandria Tomas moved to approve the minutes.
Second by: Jennifer Lenahan
All in favor with one abstention.
Opposed:  None
Abstentions:  Cora Leighton
Co-Chair Pernell declared that the meeting minutes are approved.


	3. Program Review 2018-2019

	Leader: Rowena Tomaneng

The Program Review online tool will not be ready until the end of October.  This includes the data for BI.  President Tomaneng reported that for BCC they have pushed back the due date for Program Review submittals.  She noted that BCC is going to go with Laney’s deadline of January 28th.
Q. Is that the submission to the Deans?

Response: Yes.

They will try to rush the validation process but everything will get pushed back at the District level as well in terms of submission to the PBC and the other bodies.
Q. This includes Student Services?

Response: It is all of us; the entire campus.

Q. Will the Chairs be holding Program Reviews sessions again like last time? This was felt thought to be really helpful.
Response:  Chair of Chairs, Cora Leighton felt this to be a good idea and indicated that she could definitely bring it up to Chairs.

VP Kuni Hay shared discussions from the Senate and Chairs, She added that with the deadline, the Program Review result is really to be used for resource allocation and in our District we have to take them to PGC and PBC. Between January 28th and February 22nd there are a lot of things that need to happen.  Once Program Review has been done, there is a validation process, and we also have to go through the participatory governance committees here to prioritize resource requests  before we can go to the PGC/PBC on the 22nd. They have asked VC Brown exactly when we will be taking the colleges’ prioritized results to the PGC/PBC.  There will be more to come on this.

Another discussion was whether there needs to be a Plan B just in case October 30th doesn’t happen. 

· When the August deadline didn’t happen, the Chairs decided to use the narrative that is in the current tool.

· They started to work on that already.

· When that tool was to be released on the 15th of October the narratives were to be put back into the new tool.
· This will not happen but the narrative is still there.
Phoumy Sayavong was consulted and indicated to VPI Hay that it is possible to use Qualtrics.

· Use the data that is being built in the new system to be loaded into Qualtrics and come up with a Plan B tool. 

VPI Hay inquired about the recommendation from Senate about the Plan B.

· Academic Senate President Pernell added that the Senate decided to go back and rewrite the resolutions.
· Cora stated that they are on hold and it really depends on whether it is actually functioning on October 30th and what that looks like.
· She noted that two weeks ago it was nowhere near functioning and it is pretty impossible to do the narrative questions without seeing the data.
· If it works it will be possible to get it done by January 28th but there are levels of it not working that may be a factor.
· They are waiting to see if it works and will then decide.
· She thinks there are other alternative ideas in the works such as the idea of doing an APU from last year.

· All the Chairs she has spoken to have said there are no changes in their requests.

· Kelly indicated that in regards to the data we are missing one semester/one year of Student Success data.
· There is two years’ worth from the last APU.

· It’s if Phoumy can provide the missing data so that they can do an update.

· As a multi-discipline Chair, Cora noted that she would rather do an APU now, so that the budget could move forward in a timely fashion and then do the Program Review in the Spring.

· There are still concerns with how late we push things with the budget which makes it late with faculty prioritizations in particular.

Dean Lisa Cook indicated that what she is hearing is that depending on what is available on October 30th, if it takes longer to do the resource requests parts up front, then postpone the narrative to being a little bit later.
· If possible, stay on our resource planning schedule so we don’t get behind with that.

· The plan is to see what is available on the 30th and then they will develop from alternative plans.
It was noted by Kelly that most departments know if they are going to request a full-time faculty member.  She stated they can start the faculty prioritization process now and make sure anyone participating in that put it in their Program Review, whatever form it takes.

	4. Participatory Governance Updates: Facilities, Integrated Planning, Technology, Enrollment Management

	Facilities (Follow-up from 10/08/18 Roundtable meeting)

Director Slaughter indicated that she was not in attendance at the last Facilities meeting but she does know that there was a discussion about having less than 50% for quorum.

The looked at having a minimum of one member in attendance from each of the following constituency groups to achieve quorum:

· ASBCC

· Administrators

· Faculty

· Classified
It was reported that there were not enough members in attendance, under the current bylaws, to move forward with voting on the proposed change.

This will be brought back to Roundtable at a future date.

Professional Development (Follow-up from 10/08/18 Roundtable meeting)
· VPI Hay indicated that she sent a document after Roundtable but it wasn't added to the agenda at the last meeting.
· Jennifer Lenahan reported that they went back to the way it was.

· The Chairs were the ones to change it and they are the ones who need to update it and bring it back to Roundtable.

· This will come back next time as well.
UPDATES

Enrollment Management (Report by Rowena Tomaneng)

For the first meeting for the Enrollment Management Subcommittee, she put the invitation out for early November.
Facilities Committee (Report by Shirley Slaughter)

There was a conversation related to all-gender restrooms.
· Currently what has been in use is a single stall located in the Atrium.

· Feedback received indicated that oftentimes it is not available. 

· There was a proposal submitted to the Facilities Committee to take the 3rd floor restrooms and convert them to all all-gender restrooms. 

· This was noted as not being a cost-effective method at this particular time.

· We currently have all-gender restrooms located on the 4th floor and two located on the 1st floor.

· Director Slaughter stated that they are proposing that they open up the two restrooms on the 4th floor and the two on the 1st floor which would provide five all-gender restrooms for students.
· The students looked at what Laney College was doing as well as COA. 

· When Director Slaughter spoke with the Director at Laney it was noted that they have a total of 92 stalls throughout their campus and they converted 10 of those stalls to all-gender restrooms. 

· They removed the sign and made it all-gender.

· Berkeley City College has a total of 51 stalls.

· 10% of these have been converted to all-gender.

· It is a matter of getting the message out to everyone.

Q. What about COA?

Response: She did not get the details and was only able to speak briefly about this but, to her understanding, they have restrooms that were single stall restrooms in different buildings that they converted to all-gender.
· Jennifer Lenahan added that they are single stalls and they are actually located in the Student Services AS building.

· Director Slaughter noted that they have more buildings available and it wouldn’t be conducive for us to take off an entire group of restrooms with just one building. 

· President Tomaneng indicated that what she is hearing is that there is a 10% conversion.
· Director Slaughter indicated that she could not confirm the percentage for COA.
· Jennifer believes they changed all of their single stalls.

· President Tomaneng requested that this be verified.

· The proposal was just received by President Tomaneng from the group.

· She confirmed that she will review the proposal to add four to the current one in the Atrium.

· ASBCC President Romina Contreras indicated that it is her understanding that the 1st floor is unavailable to students and only available to faculty and staff.

· That has been the case and they are looking at opening them up for student use as they are trying to accommodate the needs of everyone.
· Director Slaughter pointed out the two single stall restrooms on the 4th floor that are not locked.

· Romina asked how many people on campus know that.

· It was clarified that this is a proposal that the President is considering.

· In response to the whether the other 4th floor Administrative Office door would be unlocked, Director Slaughter response was no it would remain locked. This is for safety reasons and everyone would still have to come past the reception area.

· President Tomaneng noted that this issue does not have to be a Roundtable approval.

· She is collecting additional data and she will make a decision about how we will proceed.

· If there is a request to bring in funding, she will have to take a look at that because across the district, we are not in good shape.

· For deferred maintenance and instructional equipment, the budget is significantly less.

· For BCC, we’re looking at barely $100K .

· She will continue collecting information and will communicate her decision at a later date.

Integrated Planning (Report by Kuni Hay)
· They met on the 11th and updates consisted of AB705 and Guided Pathways.
· The Cuyamaca College model was shared.
· They talked about the the design thinking space, cross pollination to create space.  The College of the Canyons was mentioned on that.
· The call for fcaulty co-chairs has gone out for Guided Pathways. The design team folks and administrative team to be ready for the kick-off on November 15, 4-6pm.

· Talked about where we are and zero textbook cost and moving towards communication with the students about the zero cost and low cost textbook moving forward in the future.

· Talked about part-time hourly situation at that point and made a clarification that it was ongoing still.

· The GP Faculty co-lead job description has already gone out and the application process starts on Friday.
· Discussed the Flex Day update, format and content and since then have moved forward to get ready for Thursday.

Technology (Report by Rowena Tomaneng)
· She is happy to report that the Technology Committee is up and running and very functional.
· There were 11 standing members at the last meeting.

· There are at least 13 standing members.

· They had a really good and detailed presentation from Joe Bay for the Instructional areas in relation to multimedia refresh.

· He has not put a money ask yet.

To maintain our instructional classrooms:
· We need to be refreshing five classrooms a year moving forward.
· When Vincent Koo gives his presentation, all of that information will come up to Roundtable because they will be putting the allocation request with their proposals. 

	5. Shared Governance Reports: Academic Senate, Classified Senate, ASBCC

	Academic Senate (Report by Kelly Pernell)
· Linda McAllister approached AS President Pernell on behalf of Chris Bernard about the possibility of forming an informal Distance Education Advisory Group.
· Would that be o.k.? A lot of people who would participate in that are already on other shared governance.
Q. What would be the charge?

Response: To provide the campus with support in terms of how do we support our students in Distance Education courses. The coordinator is responsible for ensuring classes have the same type of access to tutorial services, the same type of instruction, providing support for instructors who are teaching online and certain standards for that, etc. 
She requested that the group think about it and come back next time and decide if we want to have it be an ad hoc committee or if it should be in the Shared Governance Manual as an advisory group that meets once or twice a year.
· They have been working with trying to support Department Chairs and their Program Review Updates and their concerns over the online tool coming late.

· They discussed their fear about transitioning to being in compliance with the SEIU work for part-time employees.

· A lot of faculty have voiced concerned about their student workers and how they are going to continue.

· They discussed coming up with a resolution in support of permanent positions and support of SEIU’s stance but at the same time, how do we move forward with those work positions.

· Last week, Jenny Yap introduced SB1359. The students want low cost delineation and also a no cost textbook; how do we identify this in our schedule. This is quite a big task.
Q. In regards to short-time hourly, VPI Hay asked if the Senate was considering having a resolution to have a one-year grace period while HR and SEIU negotiate.

Response: Yes that was a potential solution; while we transition can we have a grace period and still hire part-time staff.

Q. So that is still being discussed?

Response: Yes.

· In regards to the zero cost textbook, VPI Hay added that it is a mandate but it is not mandated by the State for us to put it in a printed schedule, but it’s an online version.  She reported that they did as much as possible through the Deans and Department Chairs to collect information and in Spring 2019 we have 30+ courses that are indicating the zero cost.
· They haven’t gotten to the no cost yet because they haven’t had room to discuss how they are going to do that which is part of the reason why it might be a good idea to consider DE advisory committee; because we don’t have a forum to discuss things like that.
She indicated that she wasn’t saying it should be a full-fledged advisory committee.

· Kelly then asked if it could be an advisory group or sub-committee of another standing committee and which one would it be.
· Integrated Planning?

· Teaching and Learning?
· Professional Development?

· The suggestion was Academic Senate; a sub-committee of Academic Senate to include Student Services.
· Lisa added that she feels it is really important because we should be offering all of the services that students need online as well and it is probably something we should start working on right away. She also added that we do have students who only take online courses.
· Kelly confirmed that what she is hearing is that it should be a full-fledged committee with a charge.

· There were a few responses of yes.

· She will bring this up at Senate.

Interim Director Ally Tomas mentioned that Jenny had provided ASBCC a comprehensive report regarding 1359  and she heard two suggestions from ASBCC.

1. If it would be possible to filter the course offerings on Passport for low cost? Right now it is just a picture.

2. The other suggestion was to include other materials that they have to pay for in that low cost.

There was a brief discussion about the inclusion of materials with Romina adding that some students would not take certain classes if they knew they had to pay a high cost for the course material.  Some can’t afford it. 

The idea is to be transparent about the total cost to take a class.
Ally added that students understand that it is a run through and it’s not perfect but getting a clear definition about low cost and no cost would help.

VPI Hay indicated that to be in compliance they focused on zero cost and low cost just came up. They will take the suggestions forward and expand it to be more transparent for students.
Associated Students of Berkeley City College (Report by Romina Contreras)

· Romina attended her first Board of Trustees meeting.
· She felt she represented BCC well and others were in agreement.

· There was a lot to report on.
· They have the Voter Friendly Campus Initiative.

· They have registered 85 students since October 8th.
· Today they will be doing full tabling as today is the last day to register.

· They attended GLO which is the Global Leadership Organization summit at UC Berkeley.

· There were 12 representatives in attendance.

· They helped them with:
1. Project Management

2. Meeting Management

3. People Management

4. Communication & Public Speaking

· They are identifying student representatives on shared governance committees.
· ASBCC has endorsed the Guided Pathways initiative.

Classified Senate (Report by Jennifer Lenahan)
· Appreciates the conversation about the all-gender restrooms and figuring out what the right answer is.
· For Professional Development, they are trying to get participants.

· No one wants to participate.

· It is getting difficult.

· Regarding the Flex Day retreat she received emails and ideas but no replies.

· President Tomaneng suggested a separate meeting with just the Classified Senators to talk about strategies.

· There was a brief discussion regarding increasing participation for Classified Senate, bylaws regarding meeting attendance, and reaching quorum for meetings.
· President Tomaneng added that the mid-semester Flex Day is mandatory because the campus is closed. They will talk more before Thursday.



	6. Good of the Order

	Flex Day – Report by Rowena Tomaneng

· A draft of the Flex Day has been sent out and they are still working on finalizing the classrooms.

· President Tomaneng will talk with Jennifer in more detail about what the Classified are doing.

· The campus is closed.

· The Flex Day agenda was reviewed.

· There will be a raffle.

· VPI Hay noted that Felicia has received the recommended meeting rooms.

· We have some ASBCC Senators coming as well.

No Confidence - Report by Academic Senate President Pernell
· There has been serious concern district-wide about the fiscal budget management at the district level as well as collegial consultation concerns.

· All four senate Presidents have been advised to hold a town hall on their campuses to gather input from all constituencies about the possibility of entering into a vote of no confidence against the Chancellor and/or Board of Trustees.
· Part-time faculty has received emails from part-time PFT representatives about voicing their concerns to the Senate President.

· She has received some of those emails.

· By the end of this term a town hall will be organized and the Senate would like to solicit feedback.
· It is a slow process because they want to be sure to gather consensus.

· There is a nice article at the State Academic Senate website ASCCC.org about, “So, You're Thinking about a Vote of No Confidence: 10+ Questions to Ask". 

· It is a very serious thing to consider and they are going to enter into what she has deemed as marriage counseling.

· State our concerns.

· Allow the district to respond.

· List our expectations for improvement.

· Set a timeline for meeting those improvements.

· If it doesn’t happen then maybe they will call for that vote.
· At the State level there are 10-12 Community Colleges who have passed resolutions of votes of no confidence against the State Chancellor and there could be one going to the plenary in the next couple of weeks.
State of the District Budget – Report by Rowena Tomaneng
· President Tomaneng reported that in the past week she and Director Slaughter have been in a couple of different meetings where the state of the district budget is in question again in relation to the deficit spending; the structural deficit that we have.

· There are conversations happening now that the district is going to sweep three of our funds, Fund 3, Fund 7, and Fund 10.
· These funds are Bookstore, Student Fees and Facilities Rental. 

· The Fund 7 that we have in Student Services is at least $100K.

· President Tomaneng has contacted the Chancellor and they will be having an upcoming meeting to review what that is all about in relation to any savings we need to do as a district.
· Supposedly, there is an additional $4.3M deficit at the district so they were looking to see where we can address that deficit.

· We do have a lot of activity because we know that when we have some of these funds, we are doing resource allocation through our program needs and then also trying to bring up some of those bigger requests to our college governance.

Classified Hourly – Update by Rowena Tomaneng
· As they have been reviewing the Classified hourly issue, now there is an interpretation that DSPS and Interpreters, and Instructional Assistants are not exempt from what is happening around Classified hourlies.

Q. The 500-600 hour rule does not apply?

Response: Correct.

· The union is requesting that there is a more aggressive conversion of some hourly assignments that have been ongoing over the years.
· When BCC did our review, we were in pretty good shape in terms of the ongoing extensions.

· We do have a number of Instructional Assistants that are in that classification.

· We have converted DSPS classified hourlie work to one full-time staff position and the search is underway.
· They will have to re-review based on the new information that they received this morning.

· Barbara Des Rochers indicated that she can see for the consistent positions, making them permanent positions, but when she thinks about the Science department and all of their support staff, it changes all of the time and it changes to according to what you’re offering. She stated that surely there has to be some flexibility in this.
Response: Right now, as it was communicated to her this morning there is not any flexibility. They will be looking again at any available budget or funding coming from grants, Fund 1, and what have you. Right she will even have to look at Fund 7.

· Director Slaughter stated that Barbara Des Rochers has a very valid point and she knows that this is a discussion that SEIU is having at the district-level. She feels that someone also in their communication needs to be stating the exact fact that she made, that there are some positions that are not held permanently because they do change.  Also to convert, even if we look at Fund 7, those are funds that carryover we may not be able to use them to fund a position, or we may not get the revenue. That may mean we will have to look at our entire discretionary.
· President Tomaneng indicated that this is what the entire district is being asked to do. The complexity then is if the district is telling us they have a $4.3M deficit additionally, then we are down there as we try to look for additional funds these positions.

· They also talked about too how, for example, the Strong Workforce dollars, are really designed for advancement and it is not like they are giving us so much money for any ongoing positions.

· That’s one of the challenges too, when we have some of these smaller grants that are there for a few years but then we know that once we hire positions that the cost also goes up annually.

· For Classified Senate they have said some people only want to work part-time temporary they don’t want to work ongoing.



	7. Meeting Adjourned

	President Tomaneng adjourned the meeting.

	Next Meeting:  November 5, 2018, 12:15 p.m., Room 451A/B


Minutes taken: Cynthia D. Reese, 981.2851, creese@peralta.edu[image: image1.jpg]
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